
U.S. DEPARTMENT OF HOUSING AND URBAN DEVELOPMENT  

OFFICE OF THE CHIEF HUMAN CAPITAL OFFICER 

MEMORANDUM FOR: AFGE Union Officials 

FROM: Michael P. Johnson, Branch Chief, Employee and Labor 
Relations Division 

DATE: January 16, 2024 

 
SUBJECT: Union Notification of Space Sharing Implementation Plan 
 
 

In accordance with Article 49 and Supplement 35 (attached) of the HUD/AFGE 
Agreement, this memorandum serves as notification to the Union of the Department’s intent to 
implement space sharing as outlined in the attached Space Sharing Implementation plan.   The 
attached plan outlines the proposed plan, criteria, and procedures the Department plans to utilize 
to implement space sharing in Field Offices and Program Offices in Headquarters locations, 
including Headquarters satellite offices.    
   

Please submit any bargaining proposals to my attention at Michael.P.Johnson@hud.gov 
in accordance with Article 49 of the HUD-AFGE Collective Bargaining Agreement.   If there 
are any questions, I can be reached at 202-308-4941 or email to Michael.P.Johnson@hud.gov.  

Attachments  
-Space Sharing Implementation Plan 
-Supplement 35, Amendments to Article 57 (Space Management), Effective April 2022 
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